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    Mosier City Council Meeting
 February 5, 2014

                                          Mosier Creek Terrace 7:00 p.m.


Council: Mayor Andrea Rogers; Councilors Arlene Burns, Emily Reed, Mary Lou Perry, Garth Kightlinger, Peny Wallace
Staff: Barbara Irving, Administrator; Kathy Fitzpatrick, City Clerk
Absent: None     

Audience:  Sheriff Rick Eisland, Dan Rasmussen, Maggie Hanna (representing MCEDD)
CALL TO ORDER
Meeting was called to order by Mayor Rogers at 7:01 p.m. 
AGENDA ADDITIONS OR CORRECTIONS 
Additions to Business Agenda:  

8. City Financial Audit 

9.  City Surplus of Old Tank #1 Lot 

BUSINESS FROM THE AUDIENCE 
None.  
CONSENT AGENDA

1) Approval of Minutes, November 20, 2013
2) Review/Approve Bills
3) Approve Payroll Summary

A motion was made by Councilor Burns to approve the consent agenda.  Councilor Reed seconded. There was no discussion. Motion passed unanimously.

COUNCIL COMMENTS

Councilor Burns will attend a Kinetic Energy meeting in Cascade Locks, representing the City of Mosier.  Councilor Reed announced that the next Mosier Centennial Celebration meeting would occur on Saturday February 15, 2014, 2 pm, at the Mosier Library.  The focus will be on topics related to the interest of the participants of that meeting, including a volunteer schedule for the weekend of the Centennial Events.
STAFF REPORTS

Administrator Barbara Irving reported on the Pacific Power reimbursement for damages to the City computer system.  Because the damages occurred due to a power surge caused by natural forces and not work being done by Pacific Power crews, Pacific Power will not reimburse for damages.  
City Clerk Kathy Fitzpatrick gave an update on City Planning and Permitting activities.  The City office has received on application for Phase III of the Mosier Bluffs subdivision.  Staff will begin to review the application as soon as Mike Rockwell of Mosier Bluffs has completed a punch list for the water system.  An application is pending from Mosier Heights LLC for Phase I of their subdivision.  Clerk Fitzpatrick reminded Council that these are land use permits and that City Council must be extremely careful not to make any statements about those applications.  Council can address the application process, but must avoid any comments regarding or references to the nature of the applications themselves.  Clerk Fitzpatrick will keep Council informed of pending land use applications so that Council can avoid inadvertently passing judgment on a pending or current application. Clerk Fitzpatrick said that John Grim, City Engineer, reported that the new water system is working perfectly and that the old tank property is ready for surplussing.  The City is now operating the Mosier Bluffs water system, although it has not yet been dedicated.  Mike Rockwell needs to complete a punch list before the City will accept the water system.  
BUSINESS 
1. The Agora Investment Platform presentation by Maggie Hanna, MCEDD
Maggie Hanna, the MCEDD intern responsible for maintaining the Agora Platform, gave a PowerPoint presentation explaining the website and platform that matches community projects with investment partners such as private foundations and state and federal agency funders.  The projects need a fiscal agent to receive the funds, so the platform is designed for government entities and nonprofit organizations. The projects are uploaded by the organizations themselves.  The site is are template-based for ease of uploading, but the templates are flexible enough to reflect the individual projects.  This platform has now replaced the former Needs and Issues program run by the Wasco County Economic Development Commission that prioritizes county projects.  
2. UPRR Feasibility Study Discussion and Council Deliberation 
Council discussed the merits of the study and the next step:  the meeting with the UPRR design team on February 12th.  Clerk Fitzpatrick said that the strategy meeting with PARC Resources is scheduled for February 11th and the meeting with the UPRR Design Team is scheduled for February 12th.  Mayor Rogers said she would attend both meetings.  
Councilor Wallace made the motion to accept the UPRR Development Feasibility Study produced by PARC Resources and to move forward with the next steps.  Councilor Kightlinger seconded.  No discussion.  Motion passed unanimously.
3. City Purchase Requests

Administrator Irving reported that the two City Vehicles were surplussed and received successful bids of $400.00 for the maintenance vehicle and $3,000.00 for the snowplow vehicle.  The vehicle that the Maintenance Worker, Phil Agnor, has found to replace the City Maintenance Vehicle is a half ton truck.  Agnor has test driven it.  He also did research on the price of similar vehicles.  Sheriff Rick cautioned that a smaller truck like a half ton could not be used for plowing or sanding.  The Council explained that they had decided to contract out those services.  Administrator Irving said that there was money in the budget for the purchase of this truck that is for sale in The Dalles at a price of approximately $12,000.00.  Councilor Reed expressed concern about the amount of the purchase and asked about the research done to pricecheck other similar vehicles.  Councilor Burns said that Wasco County or ODOT could help out with the purchase of a city vehicle because they often surplus vehicles.  Sheriff Rick agreed that it was possible to pick up surplussed vehicles at a very good price from the County, but cautioned the Council regarding older vehicles and maintenance expenses.  Councilor Kightlinger suggested that Maintenance Worker Agnor could be given a more detailed list of vehicle options and could do more research.  Administrator Irving was concerned about buying an older vehicle that would have maintenance problems and said that the Ford 150 vehicles like the one for sale in The Dalles are hard to find and this particular vehicle will be sold quickly.  
Councilor Perry made a motion to purchase the Ford F150 pick up truck.  Councilor Kightlinger seconded.  Discussion:  Councilors Reed and Burns both expressed concern that the purchase of the vehicle had not been included in the Council Packet and that there had not been enough time for Council to check due diligence or do their own research before the meeting.  Councilor Reed requested that in the future, reports of large purchases should be included in the packets or that a decision would be scheduled for the meeting after the report is presented.  Councilor Perry said that she trusted that staff did their due diligence. 
Mayor Rogers called for a vote.   4 AYES:  Mayor Rogers; Councilors Perry, Kightlinger, Wallace.  2 NAYS:  Councilors Reed and Burns.
Discussion continued to the topic of the decision to de-ice the bottom of Kingdom St.  Councilor Reed was concerned about the decision-making process, because Council had made a decision that the City would not use the de-icing chemical pre-emptively.  Councilor Perry was also concerned that protocol had not been followed.  Clerk Fitzpatrick said that it was important to take the decision made by Maintenance Worker Agnor to de-ice in the context of a once in five years ice storm. The City office had received many warnings that week from different government agencies regarding preparedness actions that should be taken by the City.  Councilor Perry asked for clarification of the protocol to be followed regarding using the de-icing chemicals.  The Council gave consensus that pre-emptive icing in general would not be undertaken by the City unless there were extreme circumstances.  Sheriff Rick Eisland said that the County has had to cut back a lot on snowplowing and cautioned that the City can’t avoid being sued for anything to do with snowplowing or graveling.  He said that the City could be sued if they graveled too much or too little  or didn’t gravel at all.  

Discussion then continued to the purchase of other office supplies.  Administrator Irving said that the city office laptop that she uses for all of her work is 11 years old, cannot be upgraded with new software, and will crash soon.  The expected life span of a computer is 5 years.  Windy River Computers can build a computer that will be integrated with the office network including the monitor for $1400.00.  The office also needs a table for meetings, a privacy panel to reduce sound between work stations, and cabinets to store office supplies.  

Councilor Wallace made a motion to approve the purchase of these items for a total of $2,573.98.  Discussion:  none.  Motion passed unanimously.  
4.  Goal Setting Session Date Set
Council decided to set the Goal Setting date for March 12th, 6 pm, at the Senior Center.  The session should last about 3 hours.  Councilors Perry and Burns offered to bring dinner for the rest of Council and any public participants.  
5.  Continued Discussion of the Sewer Fund
Administrator Irving gave an update regarding the research into hiring an operator or other options.  The City Engineer suggests that this would be too much for the City to take on because of the responsibilities of sludge removal and disposal, owning and operating a lab, and needing a permanent backup operator. Maintenance Worker Agnor has suggested that he could become trained as an operator.  MCEDD has said that they can’t release an RFP this year because the other communities are not ready.  Stevenson would be the first to partner on an RFP because their contract with OMI expires on July 1st, 2015.  Administrator Irving will do more research and work with OAWU to look for options.
6.  Coal Train resolution moved to the next City Council meeting
7.  Financial Report
Administrator Irving gave the financial report and included extensive worksheets in the City Council packets to show the state of City finances.  She said that City Council needs to set policies regarding reserve limits for individual funds. 
8.  City of Mosier Audit 

The findings in the recent audit were good.  

Councilor Wallace made a motion to accept the audit as produced by Arens and Associates.  Councilor Kightlinger seconded.  No discussion.  Motion passed unanimously.
9.  Surplus Former Tank City Property
Clerk Fitzpatrick reported that the City Planner, Attorney, and Engineer recommended subdividing and surplussing the city property as had been planned by City Council during discussions in the past.  Council asked Clerk Fitzpatrick to ask the City Engineer to get advice from a Real Estate agent ( preferably one like Paul Socal who knows Mosier real estate well) regarding whether or not to subdivide before selling.  
Councilor Kightlinger made a motion to move forward with the surplussing the property process.  Councilor Perry seconded.  No discussion.  Motion passes unanimously.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

1. Cemetery committee: Clerk Fitzpatrick reported that she and Historic Cemetery Preservationist Sally Donovan were working on a grant that would fund the record keeping system for both cemeteries.  This would enable the Pioneer Cemetery to become certified and active.  The community has already donated $500.00 towards a cash match for the project.
2. Park committee: none
3. Public Art committee: Meeting scheduled for Saturday February 15, 2014 at 4 pm at the Mosier Library.
4. Personnel Committee:  Personnel evaluations will be held on February 12, 2014 at the Mosier Library starting at 9:30 am.    
Councilor Reed then reported on her research regarding donations to the city that could receive tax deduction receipts.  She will get examples from the Cities of Salem or Portland.  She asked Administrator Irving to check with the City Attorney for a final ok.  

Meeting adjourned at 10:15 p.m.                                        Approved this 19 day of February, 2013
                                                                            Attest:

___________________________________      _________________________________

   Andrea Roger, Mayor                                              Kathleen Fitzpatrick, City Clerk
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